IRP

6th Floor

157 – 197 Buckingham Palace Road

London

SW1W 9SP
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London SW1A 2NS

7 March 2017
Dear Secretary of State

REFERRAL TO SECRETARY OF STATE FOR HEALTH

Formal referral under Regulation 23(9) of the Local Authority Regulations 2013
Hartlepool Alternative Provider Medical Services 

Thank you for forwarding copies of the referral letter and supporting documentation from Cllr Rob Cook, Ceremonial Mayor of Hartlepool on behalf of the Council’s Audit and Governance Committee. NHS England and NHS Hartlepool & Stockton-On-Tees Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) provided initial assessment information. A list of all the documents received is at Appendix One. 

The IRP has undertaken an initial assessment, in accordance with our agreed protocol for handling contested proposals for the reconfiguration of NHS services. In considering any proposal for a substantial development or variation to health services, the Local Authority (Public Health and Wellbeing Boards and Health Scrutiny) Regulations 2013 require NHS bodies and local authorities to fulfil certain requirements before a report to the Secretary of State for Health may be made. The IRP provides the advice below on the basis that the Department of Health is satisfied the referral meets the requirements of the regulations. 
The Panel considers each referral on its merits and concludes that this referral is not suitable for full review because further local action by the NHS with the Council can address the issues raised.
Background

Primary medical care services (such as those provided by general practitioners) are commissioned under three main types of core contract - general medical services (GMS), personal medical services (PMS) and alternative provider medical services (APMS). APMS contracts allow the organisations responsible for commissioning primary medical care services to contract with a wide range of providers including those from the independent sector. Added flexibility allows commissioners to tailor services to local needs. The health service reforms of 2012 placed responsibility for general practice commissioning with NHS England. However, in 2014/15, NHS England invited local CCGs to take on responsibility through one of three models – greater involvement, joint commissioning and delegated commissioning. More recently, new care models such as primary and acute care systems (PAC) and multispecialty community provider (MCP) have offered CCGs further options for developing and supporting general practice at scale, working with partners such as acute, community and mental health trusts. NHS England has stated that it wants national coverage of these two models to grow to 25 per cent in 2017/18 and 50 per cent by 2020.

In 2014, NHS England Cumbria and the North East undertook a review of APMS contracts in its area focussing on those that were due to end first. Three GP practices in Hartlepool were included in the review:
· The Fens Medical Practice in the south of the town, services provided by Gatehouse Ltd, with a registered patient list (at 1 January 2017) of 2,622 patients, a converted dental surgery with current capacity issues
· Wynyard Road Primary Care Centre, also in the south of the town, provided by IntraHealth Ltd, with 2,154 patients, a purpose-built LIFT building
· Hartfields Medical Practice, in the north of the town, also provided by IntraHealth Ltd, with 2,421 patients, building leased from the Joseph Rowntree Trust 
The Fens and Wynyard practices are around half a mile apart. Both are approximately four miles from Hartfields with a number of other practices located in central Hartlepool closer to Hartfields.

The review of these practices was accompanied by an extensive engagement exercise with local patients, public and stakeholders. On the basis of the feedback received, the contract for the Hartfields Medical Practice was extended until 31 March 2016 and a procurement exercise was authorised. The contracts for the Fens and Wynyard Road practices were also extended to enable further engagement to be undertaken. The procurement exercise for Hartfields resulted in no successful bids and on 1 March 2016 it was agreed to extend the contracts for all three practices with their incumbent providers to 31 March 2017. 

Throughout this activity, the Audit and Governance Committee of Hartlepool Borough Council were kept informed of developments.
On 1 April 2016, NHS Hartlepool and Stockton-on-Tees CCG assumed responsibility for delegated commissioning and a primary care co-commissioning committee (PCCC) was established as the CCG’s main decision-making body for this purpose.
A Communications and Engagement Plan was published by NHS North of England Commissioning Support on 27 May 2016. This was shared with the Audit and Governance Committee Chair and local councillors on the same day and with local Healthwatch on 3 June 2016. The engagement exercise took place between 31 May and 30 June 2016 in which a letter and survey was sent to patients over 16 years registered at the three practices. Patient information sessions were held on 22, 27 and 30 June 2016.
Feedback was used to develop 13 options for the consideration of future commissioning intentions and further consultation. A weighted scoring system was used to determine which options might be viable to take to consultation, based on availability of suitable premises, affordability to the CCG, affordability to the provider, fit with overall strategy, system sustainability and public support for options.
Three options were recommended for progression to consultation:

· One provider from two sites  - Fens and Wynyard Road

· One provider from two sites – Hartfields and Wynyard Road

· One provider from one site – Wynyard Road

The option of one provider from three sites was not recommended for progression to consultation because previous experience of procurement schemes had indicated that such a scheme would not be affordable to the provider. Further, it did not support the CCG strategy of general practice working at scale to ensure improved quality and reduced variation, and could exacerbate existing problems of clinical staff recruitment and retention. An engagement report and consultation proposals paper was considered and approved by the PCCC on 26 July 2016. 
Consultation with patients, public and stakeholders (including additional patient participation groups and local resident associations) commenced on 1 August 2016 and ran until 23 September 2016. A consultation briefing was sent to local Healthwatch and the consultation plan was sent to the Audit and Governance Committee on 3 August 2016. Patient information sessions were held on 31 August and 3, 5, 6, 10, 12 and 23 September 2016.
The CCG held a consultation presentation and discussion with the Audit and Governance Committee on 22 September 2016. The Committee considered the three options and indicated its preference for a fourth option - the continued provision of services from all three sites provided under one contract by one provider organisation. Consultation feedback at this time had suggested that this was also the preferred option of patients, members of the public and stakeholders. While noting that this option had been excluded from the consultation due to concerns about economic viability and sustainability, in recognition of the need to allow the market to determine the viability of the option, the Committee requested that the CCG “contract on the basis of the option to submit two tenders:

· Tender one – one provider across all three existing sites
· Tender two – one provider across two sites”

This position was confirmed by the Committee in a formal consultation response on 23 September 2016.
A consultation outcome report and further financial evaluation, including the one provider three site option requested by the Audit and Governance Committee, was considered by the PCCC on 25 October 2016. It was agreed to progress the procurement on the basis of one provider from the two sites of Hartfields and Wynyard Road and not to include an option for the service to be provided from all three sites.
At a meeting on 27 October 2016, the CCG reported to the Audit and Governance Committee on the outcome of the consultation and its subsequent decision. The Committee recommended to full council that the matter be referred to the Secretary of State for Health. The full council approved the Committee’s recommendation on 27 October 2016. The CCG was notified and responded to that notification on 28 October 2016. A referral letter was sent to the Secretary of State for Health on 3 November 2016. Following a request for clarification on certain matters, a further letter was sent to the Secretary of State on 17 January 2017.
The CCG, having undertaken an assessment of the risks to patient care potentially arising from a postponement (and having sought legal advice), decided to proceed with the procurement pending the outcome of the referral.

Basis for referral

The Council’s letter of 3 November 2016 states:
The Authority:-
i) Is not satisfied that the consultation on the proposal was adequate in relation to content or time allowed.

The reasons being that:-
a) Not all appropriate groups / individuals were invited to participate in the consultation and the results did not accurately represent the views of residents who currently use the Fens Surgery in terms of the strength of support for the retention of the surgery.

b) The option for one provider across all three sites (as proposed through the Council’s Overview and Scrutiny powers) was not offered as part of the consultation and hence the CCG’s Primary Care Committee was not given the opportunity to consider it.

ii) Considers that the proposal would not be in the interests of the health service in its area.
The reasons being that:-

a) The negative town wide impact of further reducing the number of GPs available to the residents of Hartlepool, including waiting time for appointments.

b) Increased travel and reduced accessibility, especially for older members of the community and those without personal transport.

c) Additional stress placed on existing GPs in Hartlepool as a result of the displacement/reallocation of 2,729 patients. With recognition that the practice to be closed has the largest patient list of the three APMS practices.

d) Negative impact on associated medical services in the Fens area i.e. potential loss of existing pharmacy services as a result of the loss of the surgery.

IRP view

With regard to the referral by Hartlepool Borough Council, the Panel notes that: 

· referral on the grounds of inadequate consultation relates to consultation with the relevant scrutiny body - rather than wider consultation with patients, the public and stakeholders

· the use of APMS contracts offers added flexibility to commissioners in meeting local needs – difficulties in attracting GPs to the area are evident
· a considerable amount of patient and public engagement and consultation has been undertaken, initially by NHS England, then by NHS North of England Commissioning Support at the behest of the CCG and ultimately the CCG itself – there is less evidence that the quality of engagement and consultation has matched the quantity

· there was some confusion as to whether the PCCC considered the Audit and Governance Committee’s request for two tender options to be included in the procurement exercise – it is now accepted that the option of one provider across three sites was reconsidered by the PCCC on 25 October 2016 and rejected
· a decision is required urgently to ensure the best possible continuation of services for the patients affected 
· the NHS has a duty to obtain the best value for money it can from the services it commissions, it also has a duty to consider the viability and sustainability of services in both its consultation and procurement activities – such activities will require imagination and creativity in developing future primary care provision for the area
Advice
The IRP offers its advice on a case-by-case basis taking account of the specific circumstances and issues of each referral. The Panel does not consider that a full review would add any value. Further local action by the NHS with the Council can address the issues raised.
Hartlepool Borough Council has referred this matter to the Secretary of State on two grounds – that the consultation undertaken was inadequate and that the proposal would not be in the interests of the health service in its area. In considering issues of inadequate consultation, the 2013 Regulations relate to consultation with the scrutinising body rather than wider consultation with patients, the public and stakeholders. The evidence submitted to the IRP does not give any indication that the Council’s Audit and Governance Committee was unhappy with the information provided to it by the NHS, confusion about the CCG’s consideration of the two tender option request apart. The concerns expressed by the Committee about interested parties not being invited to participate and the absence from the consultation of a “one provider across all three sites” option are addressed in this advice on the basis of their not being in the interests of the health service generally. In the absence of any evidence to support the assertion that pharmacy and other associated medical services could be adversely affected, the Panel did not consider this issue further.
It is clear that the Hartlepool area has been experiencing considerable difficulty in recruiting clinical staff, particularly GPs, for some time. The Fens practice has a GP on site for only one day between Monday and Friday each week. The Hartfields and Wynyard Road practices have utilised locum GPs for a number of years driving up the delivery cost of the contract. The need to make use of APMS contracts is, perhaps, a further indication of the added pressures that exist in securing primary medical services for the area. 
The Council, in its letters of 3 November 2016 and 17 January 2017, asserts that not all appropriate groups or individuals were invited to participate in the consultation and the results did not accurately represent the views of residents who currently use the Fens Surgery. However, the CCG and NHS England acknowledged and agreed that local patient participation groups and a residents association should be included as stakeholders in the consultation plan and the consultation that took place with patients, public and stakeholders commencing on 1 August 2016 included a letter and survey to all patients aged 16 years and over, seven information sessions, focus groups with stakeholders and an information session with the Council’s Audit and Governance Committee. Indeed, it appears to the Panel that, since 2014, a considerable amount of public engagement and consultation has taken place, first by NHS England, then the local NHS commissioning support at the behest of the CCG and finally by the CCG itself. 

Whether this extensive work was matched by an equivalent quality in its findings is less clear. The Panel might have expected that a robust engagement exercise would have led to stakeholders being more involved in the development of options for consultation. Had that happened, it is possible that all concerned would have understood better the reasons why the CCG excluded a fourth consultation option of “one provider across all three sites” on the grounds that it was not viable. As it is, the appropriateness of the weighting system used to score the 13 options for future commissioning intentions, and which resulted in the three that were consulted on, remains subject to speculation as does the question of whether the market could have been tested as had been requested.

The Panel accepts, as does the Council now, that the CCG’s primary care co-commissioning committee did re-consider the fourth option at its meeting on 25 October 2016 as requested by the Audit and Governance Committee. That this was not made entirely clear at the meeting of Committee and CCG on 27 October 2016 is unfortunate. On the basis of proceeding with a one provider two site option, the decision to exclude the Fens practice with its limited premises capacity concerns is understandable. 
The important question now is how to proceed for both the immediate and longer term benefit of the local population. The IRP understands that a procurement exercise has been completed and that a suitable provider has been identified to provide services from the Hartfields and Wynyard Road sites. Although closing the Fens practice will make services slightly further away for some, the Panel considers that it is in the best interests of the patients affected that the current procurement is brought to a conclusion as soon as possible to ensure the continuation of services and least disruption to patient care. The Council and other interested parties will reasonably expect the solution implemented to be evaluated in terms of the key criteria of quality, sustainability and workforce. The length of contract to be awarded should be considered within the context of the observations that follow.
Beyond the immediate needs of patients, there is a longer term goal to secure the best primary medical services for the people of Hartlepool. The Council’s letter of 17 January 2017 to Secretary of State describes GP practice mergers and transfers that have already had an impact on the availability of patient appointments. Further, the creation of new homes in the area will potentially add to existing problems of increased travel and reduced accessibility. 
The NHS has a duty to obtain the best value for money it can from the services it commissions. It also has a duty to consider the viability and sustainability of services in both its consultation and procurement activities. But a further duty is to involve patients, the public and stakeholders in planning and developing healthcare services. The evidence provided by the CCG points to an overall strategy “for general practice working at scale” and the sustainability and transformation plan (STP) for the area highlights how GP practices and other services need to work together more effectively. While not for the Panel to consider, it is important that the further development and implementation of the strategy fully involves those who will use these services. How the strategy for general practice sits within the CCG’s broader vision for local services, and within the STP, also needs be part of the engagement with the wider audience.
The challenges that lie ahead – difficulty in recruiting clinicians, an ageing population, issues of deprivation – should not be underestimated. Imaginative and creative solutions such as those emerging through vanguards and new models of care will need to be fully explored in developing future primary care provision across the area. The greatest possible flexibility will need to be retained to ensure that the right solutions, once identified, can be implemented quickly and effectively. 
[image: image1]Yours sincerely
Lord Ribeiro CBE

Chairman, IRP
APPENDIX ONE

LIST OF DOCUMENTS RECEIVED

Hartlepool Borough Council
1 Letter from Cllr Rob Cook, Ceremonial Mayor of Hartlepool, 3 November 2016
2 Letter from Joan Stevens, Statutory Scrutiny Officer, Hartlepool Borough Council, 17 January 2017

NHS 
1
IRP template for providing initial assessment information


Attachments:
2
Maps of local area

3
Coms and engagement Plan, 27 May 2016
4
Communication engagement plan - scrutiny meeting, 27 May 2016
5
Engagement report phase 1, 21 July 2016
6
PCCC - FHW consultation proposals paper, 26 July 2016

7
Consultation presentation, 30 August 2016
8
Consultation outcome and procurement options, 25 October 2016
9
Presentation for Audit and Governance Committee and CCG website, 27 October 2016
10
List of stakeholders and event record
11
Hartlepool Audit and Governance Committee - Formal response to consultation presentation, 23 September 2016
12
HBC Referral Letter to the Secretary of State, 3 November 2016
13
Briefing Paper for PCC-GB, 08 November 2016
14
Health Inequalities Assessment
15
NHS England service reconfiguration assurance four tests FWH
Other information

1
Hartlepool and Stockton CCG Fens, Hartfield and Wynyard Road Consultation website
2
Consultation document, 01 August 2016
3
Managing the end of time-limited contracts, NHS England 2013
4
Durham, Darlington, Teesside, Hambleton, Richmondshire & Whitby 
Sustainability Transformation Plan (STP), October 2016
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